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Changes to the 
Federal Census 
City of Edmonton’s Response 

 

Recommendation: 

That the Mayor, on behalf of City 
Council, send a letter to the Minister of 
Industry Canada and Edmonton’s 
Members of Parliament, expressing the 
City of Edmonton’s concerns with the 
recently announced changes to the 
federal census, as outlined in the July 
15, 2010, Deputy City Manager’s Office 
report 2010DCM068. 

Report Summary 

This report outlines the recent 
changes to the 2011 federal census 
and Administration’s concerns and 
recommended action regarding those 
changes. 

Report 

Background 
 
On June 26, 2010, the Canada Gazette 
published the questions to be included 
in the short-form questionnaire for the 
2011 federal census.  The publication 
did not include the mandatory census 
long-form questionnaire, which the 
Federal Government has decided to 
eliminate in favour of a voluntary 
National Household Survey that will be 
sent to one in three households.  
 
In previous censuses, 80 percent of 
Canadian households received a 
census short-form with approximately 
seven basic questions.  The remaining 
20 percent of all households received a 
long-form with over 50 questions on 
issues such as education, employment, 

health, income, housing, commuting, 
ethnicity and disability. Both forms were 
mandatory.  The Federal Government is 
the only order of government with 
legislative authority to require 
mandatory completion of census 
questions. 
 
The Minister of Industry Canada, the 
Honourable T. Clement, has stated that 
the decision to change the long-form 
questionnaire was based on complaints 
by Canadians about “the coercive and 
intrusive nature of the census”. The 
changes to the 2011 census were made 
without any public or stakeholder 
consultation, or demonstration that the 
complaints against the long-form were 
significant in number and substance. 
 
The City of Edmonton is concerned that 
the Federal Government’s decision: 
 

• will hinder the municipal sector’s 
ability to plan a range of services, 
including affordable housing, public 
transit routes and community support 
programs   

• has the potential to jeopardize much 
of the City’s current investment in 
socio-economic data and the ability 
to analyse that information on a local 
level 

• will require that the City expend 
additional funds on research to fill 
gaps in geographic or demographic 
details that may result from the 
proposed census changes 

• may compromise the ability of the 
City to deliver programs and allocate 
scarce resources in a timely, 
targeted and cost-effective way 
across the City’s diverse 
neighbourhoods 

• may result in decisions being made 
using unreliable and biased census 
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data, because voluntary participation 
will likely lead to under-
representation of “vulnerable” 
demographics (lowest income, 
minority and Aboriginal groups) and 
highest-income residents 

 
The City of Edmonton’s concerns align 
with those of other municipalities, 
business communities, professional 
associations, researchers and other 
stakeholders across Canada, many of 
which have publicly opposed the 
changes and/or written letters to the 
Minister of Industry Canada to ask the 
Federal Government to rescind its 
decision. 
 
The Federation of Canadian 
Municipalities and social scientists, in 
protesting the decision, have stated that 
the census long-form is the best way 
researchers have of gathering detailed 
social and economic information about 
local communities. 
Furthermore, the census long-form is 
the only national source of information 
on Aboriginal educational achievement. 
Without the census long form there will 
be no information about whether 
Aboriginal education results are 
improving and no data with which to 
objectively assess policy alternatives. 
 
The Canadian commissioner of official 
languages is investigating the 
elimination of the mandatory census 
long-form and its impact on the official 
language minorities communities since 
the census short-form does not feature 
questions about knowledge or use of 
official languages in households. 
 
Although the City of Edmonton, by 
policy, conducts an annual census that 
provides current data on the citizens of 

Edmonton and assists in the planning 
and evaluation for civic programs, the 
federal census is the most reliable 
source of comparative data for 
Edmonton and other municipalities in 
the country.   
 
Next Steps: 
 
Administration proposes that the City of 
Edmonton send a letter to the Minister 
of Industry Canada and Edmonton’s 
Members of Parliament expressing the 
City’s concerns as they relate to the 
ability of municipalities to effectively and 
efficiently plan for and deliver services 
to residents.   
 
The letter will urge the Federal 
Government to reinstate the mandatory 
long-form, at least for 2011, and work 
with stakeholders to devise a solution 
that addresses the Federal 
Government’s concerns and 
stakeholders’ issues related to the loss 
of information from the long-form.  The 
letter will further advise that the City of 
Edmonton is willing to engage in 
discussions and/or participate in 
stakeholder consultations on the issue.  
 
Sending a letter to the Minister of 
Industry Canada and Edmonton’s 
Members of Parliament is in line with 
actions by The Federation of Canadian 
Municipalities, which has sent a letter to 
the Minister of Industry Canada 
(Attachment 1), and other metropolitan 
centres such as the City of Calgary and 
the City of Toronto, which are preparing 
to send letters to the Federal 
Government and their respective 
Members of Parliament.  
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Focus Area 

The information provided in this report is 
consistent with Council’s strategic 
vision, including:  

• Improve Edmonton’s Livability 

• Transforming Edmonton’s Urban 
Form 

• Preserve and Sustain Edmonton’s 
Environment 

• Shift Edmonton’s Transportation 
Mode 

• Ensure Edmonton’s Financial 
Sustainability 

 

Justification of Recommendation 

The recommendation will enable the City 
of Edmonton to raise its concerns about 
the changes to the federal census and 
the significant impact the changes would 
have on the ability of municipalities to 
effectively plan for and deliver services to 
residents. 

Attachments 

1. Federation of Canadian 
Municipalities (FCM) Letter to the 
Minister of Industry Canada 

Others Reviewing this Report 

D. H. Edey, General Manager, 
Corporate Services Department 
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